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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

March 8, 2007

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Nixon, and Schultheiss. 

Absent: Commissioner Marshall

 1. Approval of agenda

Motion: The agenda was moved and accepted without objection.

 2. Minutes

Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved adoption of the minutes for the January meeting. Mr. Holmes asked that  “to request,” be added to the sentence “…’that the Zoning Commission revisit…’ The minutes were adopted, as amended, without objection.

 3. Community Comments
Vanessa Ruffin reported that 1225 Wylie Place NE was under investigation by DCRA for a non- conforming second story.

Robert Pittman asked whether the ANC could seek office space, saying that materials sent to the ANC were for the community, and that the checkbook shouldn’t be in a person’s home.  Mr. Fengler responded that they tried for two years to find office space, and Mr. Alberti suggested that Mr. Pittman write to the Mayor and City Council expressing his concerns.

 4. Presentations
Interim DC Fire Chief Brian Grace
Interim DC Fire Chief Brian Grace reported to the ANC that the Fire Department was currently heavily involved in improving life support services, getting response time down to arriving within nine minutes.  Another current concern is vacant dwellings and the potential for fire in them.  He spoke about the availability of having fire department officers coming to people’s homes for home safety surveys, and they could be arranged by calling 727-1600.  He also mentioned that there is a CPR program that’s open to City residents, as well as a smoke detector giveaway program for people who need them.

ABRA H Street Moratorium
Chuck Burger, chairman of the ABC, reported on the ABRA ruling granting a moratorium on the sale of single cans on H Street.  He said that the ABC had heard testimony from the ANC, MPD, neighbors, industry representatives, and the affected stores, and the ABC had been intent on a rulemaking and developing legislation to forward to the City Council.

There are four major points in the rulemaking:

· The H Street Moratorium Zone will be from 7th to 14th Street

· A and B licensees shall not sell single containers of a half pint or smaller

· Packages (e.g. six-packs) will not be divided for the sale of individual bottles

· Moratorium Zone will be in effect for a three-year period, to see if the situation improves.  The moratorium will be revisited after three years to see how it’s working.

The procedure now is not to create law, but it goes to the Attorney General’s office for review, and then to the Council, which has 90 days to act, at which time it is returned to ABC, which can make any necessary adjustments, and then it gets published.  It is already at the Attorney General’s office and they will talk with the Council.  Procedures have to be developed for licensees to work through their remaining stock of singles.  

Finally, he said, the decision on the part of ABC was unanimous.  

 5. Officer Reports
Chair:

Commissioner Fengler said that the agenda contained 40 recommendations, and hoped that the meeting would move in a timely fashion 

Vice-Chair
Commissioner Holmes said that he has been attending the meetings of ANC 6C and 6B, and that they had a lot in common with 6A.  He said that 6C was planning to ask 6A to work together on public meetings on expanding the historic district.

Secretary
Commissioner Schultheiss reported that it was his intent to distribute flyers; that two of the letters approved at the last meeting had not yet been sent; that everyone should sign off on business cards; and that Councilmember Wells was having morning office hours on H Street twice a month.

Mr. Pittman mentioned that information on SMD meetings should be included with information on regular ANC meetings.

Treasurer
Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $18,482.30, and that the savings account balance was $4,165.33.  There were disbursements of $135 to Roberta Weiner for transcription of minutes (Check #1302); $564.52 to Fed-Ex Kinko’s for copying (Check #1303), leaving a balance of $17,782.78 in the checking account, and $4.165.33 in the savings account.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $210 be approved for a twelve month rental of a post office box.  It was seconded by Commissioner Schultheiss and approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved approval of the Treasurer’s Report. The motion was approved without objection.

 6. Single Member District Reports

Commissioner Schultheiss reported that his SMD will be very involved in the discussions about expansion of the historic district, and there will be public meetings over the next few months to assess community views on the issue.

Commissioner Mack reported that the National Child Care Center in her community is closing.  She also said that there will be a public meeting on the Benning Road improvement project on March 12 at Miner School.  Finally, she mentioned the protest of the CTR license for the Langston Tavern. (see ABL Committee report).

Commissioner Nixon reported that a body had been dumped at 1729 D Street NE. She said that the problems at 1638 D Street NE continue, and there is no Certificate of Occupancy for the property.  

Commissioner Fengler said that he is working on a multi-agency plan for Pickford Place, where there are rodents, lights not working, etc.  He said there is a stop work order on the illegal curb cut at 701 10th Street NE.  He reported too that the developer has removed the illegal third story on a building at 812 8th Street NE.

Commissioner Alberti reported that that the property 1405 North Carolina Ave. NE has been cleaned up, but that DCRA still hasn’t ruled on the legality of the project.  He said that the work on Apple Tree is ongoing, and he working with the neighbors to try to stop the project.  He said that he tried to present testimony at the Charter School Board but was prevented by the Chairman from doing so.

Commissioner Holmes reported that he is also working on the challenge to the Apple Tree School BZA decision, and that three alleys in his SMD are to be paved and trees will be planted.

 7. Committee Reports

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing 

Atlas Performing Arts Center

Commissioner Beatty reported that the Atlas Performing Arts Center wished to apply for a liquor license for sales of beer and wine during intermissions, and for special events (e.g.-weddings, Bar Mitzvahs).  It would be either a CX or CH license.  The Atlas, she said, is willing to pursue a voluntary agreement with the ANC.

Motion: Commissioner Beatty moved that the ANC approve the committee’s recommendation to pursue a voluntary agreement with the Atlas Performing Arts Center.  It was seconded by Commissioner Schultheiss and passed without objection.

Langston Bar & Grill

This is an application for a CR license (modified from a CT) sit-down soul food restaurant with a capacity of 25-30 people on Benning Road. There will be no entertainment, and his expected hours are Sunday, from 11 a.m. to 12 a.m.; Monday-Thursday, 8 am-2:00 a.m.; Friday 8:00 a.m.-3:00 a.m.; and Saturday, 11 a.m.-3:00 a.m.

Commissioner Mack expressed her concerns about the hours of the restaurant, which she feels are too late; the fact that children are not welcome; that there will be Sunday sales of alcohol, and the place is just not community-friendly.  Commissioner Nixon added that security is also a problem, as a lot of police are needed at the time that clubs close.

Motion: Commissioner Beatty moved that the Commission accept the recommendation of the ABL Committee that it protest the existing CT application; and, further, that when the Applicant applies for a CR license, the ANC protest that application and negotiate a standard voluntary agreement that addresses the hours for serving liquor. It was seconded by Commissioner Mack, and passed without objection.

Motion:  Commissioner Beatty moved that annual goals for the Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee be accepted.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee report.  It passed without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

139 11th Street NE
Drew Ronneberg reported that this is a request for support before the HPRB for the extension of the third floor of a row house to accommodate a larger bedroom and bathroom.  The addition would extend approximately 17’ from the current back of the third floor over an existing 2nd floor addition.  Dr. Ronneberg said that there were letters of support from neighbors of the project.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the Commission accept the recommendation of the Committee to send a letter of support to HPRB for the extension of the third floor of the rowhouse at 139 11th Street NE.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti and passed without objection.

SE 06-5762
This is a request for support of an alley closing behind 1359 H Street NE.  According to Dr. Ronneberg, the application was submitted without the support of other property owners in that square, and simply because the Applicant cited such reasons as crime, dumping, etc. in the application.  It was felt by the Committee that these are items to be addressed by police enforcement.  It was also pointed out that the Applicant is not the owner of the abutting property and had not been declared by the owner as her/his representative. Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation that it send a letter to the Office of the Surveyor opposing the alley closing behind 1359 H Street NE.  It was seconded by Mr. Schultheiss, and passed without objection.

Upzoning Moratorium on H Street
Dr. Ronneberg reported that the Committee had determined that rather than fighting each case where there was a request to upzone the properties on the western area of the H Street corridor from C-2-A to C-2-B, in contradiction of the carefully crafted Zoning Overlay. He said that the Office of Planning appears to be supportive of the Dreyfus Group’s desire to upzone a portion of the square bound by 2nd and 3rd and G and H Streets from C-2-B to C-3-C.  He said he fears that further upzonings and large scale developments will overwhelm the existing two and three story buildings.  He said that the request for a moratorium should be made immediately so that the Zoning Commission can act on it prior to Dreyfus’ appearance requesting the upzoning. Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Commission accept the Committee’s recommendation that it request that the Zoning Commission, on an emergency basis, enact a five-year moratorium on upzonings within the H Street Neighborhood Commercial Overlay District; and that Rich Luna be designated the ANC’s representative in the matter.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty, and passed without objection.

Joint ANC 6A/6C Meetings to Discuss Expansion of the Historic District
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the recommendation of the Committee that it work with ANC 6C’s Planning, Zoning and Environment Committee to learn more about expanding the Capitol Hill Historic District, and that the two committees formally establish joint meetings to discuss the expansion of the district.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes.  Mr. Fengler offered an amendment that a joint ad be place in the Voice of the Hill to advertise the meetings.  The amendment was accepted without objection, and the original motion, as amended, passed without objection.

1705-1729 East Capitol Street
A new development, being built by the Comstock Company, at 1705-1729 East Capitol Street, is located in ANC 6B, but according to Commissioner Nixon is within 200 feet of 6A.  The development, which will be out of scale with the rest of the neighborhood, will create traffic problems and other disruptions during construction.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC seek party status in the Comstock PUD case at the Zoning Commission; and that Stephanie Nixon be authorized to represent the ANC in the matter.  It was seconded by Ms. Nixon, and passed without objection.

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that annual goals for the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee report was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved the appointment of Kenneth Wicks to serve on the Community Outreach Committee, and the resignation of Astri Klievdal.  Both were accepted without objection.

A series of recommendations by the Committee were presented for ANC approval as a bloc:

· that the ANC publish a semi-annual report of ANC 6A activities that are relevant to the entire ANC, not time sensitive, or duplicative of other publications.

· Commissioners will be responsible for distribution—no mailing

· Appoint an editor who will coordinate publication of the report and solicit suggestions for content from all commissioners and committee chairs

· Content of the report shall be as described in the minutes, in a section “production of the semi-annual report.

· Approve a sum not to exceed $2,200 to pay for printing two, four-page issues in 11x17 format.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Schultheiss. There was a discussion of the distribution of the report.  Mr. Schultheiss said that it was not possible to have access to apartment buildings. Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved that some money should be added to the distribution plan for the flyer for mailing to apartment buildings.  Ms. Nixon said it was unnecessary because there were plenty of grocery and other stores that could be used, and that condo board presidents could be solicited for permission to distribute the flyers.  Mr. Alberti said he has no objection to the mailings, and suggested that the Committee look at mailing costs and come back to the Commission with an estimate.  Ms. Mack said that she has apartments in her SMD and agreed that mailing might be a good idea.  Mr. Fengler suggested that the phrase “no mailing” be eliminated from the sentence on distribution.  The amendment was accepted without objection, and the original motion, as amended, passed without objection.

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that annual goals for the Community Outreach Committee be accepted.  The motion passed without objection.

The Committee report was accepted without objection.

Public Safety

Commissioner Nixon presented a series of recommendations from her Committee.  They were seconded as a group by Commissioner Schultheiss:

Motion: Ms. Nixon moved that the ANC accept the Committee recommendation that She be authorized to represent ANC 6A at City Council budget hearings on the MPD, Department of Youth Rehabilitative Services, Fire and Emergency Medical Services and the Office of the Attorney General, as availability permits.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC accept the Committee recommendation that she be appointed to represent ANC 6A at City Council budget hearings regarding Sherwood Recreation Center and Rosedale Recreation Center.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Mendelson with Committee recommendations on the MPD 1st District budget.

Commissioner Alberti noted that this letter, and the six following, say that the ANC wants an increase in funding.  He said he feels it is up to the City Council to decide how to allocate funds, and asking for across the board increases dilutes the credibility of the ANC.  Mr. Fengler said that he doesn’t mind sending such letters on areas in which the ANC has a long-time involvement, such as the rec centers.  Commissioner Schultheiss said that it might appear that these are all top priorities of the ANC, and Commissioner Beatty agreed, saying that the letters are too specific and she is uncomfortable with specific items, and the letter makes recommendations she’s never seen before.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that the letter be modified, keeping the first three paragraphs and striking everything until the last paragraph.  The amendment passed 4-3, with Commissioners Fengler, Mack and Nixon voting in opposition.  The original motion, as amended, passed without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Mendelson with Committee recommendations on the budget for the Department of Youth and Rehabilitative Services.  The motion did not receive a second.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Mendelson with Committee recommendations on the budget for the Fire and Emergency Management Services.  

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Mendelson with Committee recommendations on the budget for the Office of Attorney General.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Thomas with Committee recommendations on the budget for the Department of Parks and Recreation.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Thomas with Committee recommendations for the budget of the Rosedale Recreation Center.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC approve a letter to Councilmember Thomas with Committee recommendations on the budget for the Sherwood Recreation Center.

Commissioner Alberti said that the letter on the Fire and Emergency Management budget contains good things, such as increased staffing, but he still would like to see no discussion of increases in the budget.  Commissioner Nixon agreed to remove all language having to do with increases in the various budgets from the letters.  All the above motions passed, as a bloc, without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a letter to the Metropolitan Police Department requesting the development of a multi-agency plan for the Pentacle Apartments.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty and passed without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to Councilmember Mendelson requesting revisions to the DC Anti-Loitering law modeled on the existing Baltimore law.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty and passed without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a letter to Councilmember Mendelson requesting changes to papering procedures for MPD officers.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty and passed without objection.

The committee report was accepted without objection.

Transportation and Public Space

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the resignation of Aryeh Fishman as a member of the committee be accepted.  It was approved without objection.

Sign at Mount Moriah Baptist Church

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT Sign Committee supporting the request by Mt. Moriah Baptist Church for an electronic message sign on their property at 1636 East Capitol Street NE.

Mr. Alberti said that the sign is not appropriate for that corner, and it impacts the aesthetics of its location, and the ANC shouldn’t comment on it.  Commissioner Nixon said the sign will change with the traffic lights, and that the people at the church had gone above and beyond what they had to do to get permissions.  Mr. Alberti said that the ANC should have neutral position, and if the Commission supports the sign, it’s on record as approving a sign that doesn’t fit into the community.  Commissioner Fengler said that the church has worked with the community, and at the minimum, the ANC should approve the sign, a sentiment echoed by Commissioner Schultheiss, who added that they went out of their way to get the support of their neighbors.  He also said the sign is not as large as some others in the neighborhood.  The motion was approved by a vote of 4-3, with Commissioners Holmes, Beatty and Alberti in opposition.

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT supporting the installation of multi-space parking meters throughout the city.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes and passed without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT supporting an interim bus route along the future H Street/Benning Road streetcar line.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti and passed without objection.

The committee report was accepted without objection.
 8. New Business

Nine motions were considered as a bloc by the ANC, and presented by Commissioner Fengler:

Motion: A motion to send a resolution to send a resolution to the Department of Parks and Recreation to ask for a 45-day extension to review proposed regulations for the establishment of dog parks, and if denied, to oppose the proposed rules.  The resolution also authorizes Commissioners Holmes and Schultheiss to testify on behalf of the ANC as needed on this issue.

Motion: A motion to send a letter to Councilmember Wells requesting that the District assist ANC 6A with obtaining low-cost interpretive services for public meetings as requested.

Motion: A motion to send a letter to DPW to conduct a pilot project along Maryland Avenue NE consisting of modifying all public trash cans to prevent to placement of household trash into cans, for the purpose of reducing abuse and decreasing litter.

Motion: Motion to send a letter to DCRA requesting denial of Certificate of Occupancy for a Community Residence Facility at 1537 E Street NE until the owners of the facility utilize the special exception process.

Motion: A motion to OAG to discover if the DC Administrative Procedures Act applies to the activities and meetings of the Public Charter School Board and, if so pointing out the failure to follow that procedure at the PCSB meeting of February 28th.

Motion: A motion to request that the OAG determine whether proper procedures were followed with respect to the purchase of goods and services by Appletree Institute at 138 12th Street NE (RFP required to be posted in DC Register).

Motion: A motion to support the proposal by the Office of Planning to amend §401.1 of the Zoning Regulations regulating Charter School Locations.

Motion: A motion to request that DCRA fully fund its budget for inspectors.

Motion: A motion to send a letter to DCRA and to the Zoning Commission reporting on the vacant properties that exist in ANC 6A.

Commissioner Alberti said that on the motion regarding the Certificate of Occupancy for 1627 E Street NE, the letter to CFSA should request that the license be denied until a proper C of O issued for the building.

On the motion regarding creating an inventory of vacant properties, Ms. Mack said there are 22 that she knows of in her SMD.  Dr. Ronneberg said that the definition of vacant property is that which appears in the DC Code, which is close to nuisance properties.

All the motions passed without objection, except for one on vacant properties, which passed 6-1, with Commissioner Mack in opposition.

ANC Goals for 2007

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Goals for 2007 document as presented. It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti.  Commissioner Nixon pointed out that the Public Safety goals had not been included, and should be.  The motion passed without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 pm.
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